

Incarceration to Reentry Education & Training Pathways in Ohio

Reconnecting Justice in the States



Wayne Taliaferro and Duy Pham May 2018

Shutterstock | Dean Drobot

Series background

The social, economic, political, historical, and racial context shaping the criminal justice system is complex and extensive. As a result, individuals who have been incarcerated face limited opportunities—particularly for education and training—both during and after incarceration. Historical investments in corrections and policies that prioritize punishment over prevention and rehabilitation have failed in improving public safety and have greatly marginalized low-income communities and communities of color.¹

However, research has shown that correctional education and training can significantly improve outcomes by increasing employment prospects and reducing recidivism for those returning to society.² These positive outcomes are leading to increased federal and state momentum to improve postsecondary access for prisoners and are lifting this issue higher on reform agendas. Nonetheless, the education and training needs of prisoners are far more complex than what traditional postsecondary education can meet (see figure 1) and linking those needs to training that articulates to post-release opportunities is essential for successful reentry. Building on the theme of continuity from incarceration to reentry, these briefs will highlight the continuous improvement stories of states that are moving toward this type of alignment. This brief will focus on Ohio.





Source: Highlights from the U.S. PIAAC Survey of Incarcerated Adults, 2014.

State context and basis for reform

The context that shapes Ohio's criminal justice history and reform timeline does not deviate very much from the national narrative. Beginning in the 1970s, Ohio's incarceration trends tracked with the wave of mass incarceration that swept the nation. Likewise, this phenomenon affected racial and socioeconomic groups differently, with lower-income people and communities of color more likely to be subject to mass incarceration.³ The resulting toll on families and communities exacerbated cycles of justice system involvement, contributing to a recidivism rate that trended around 40 percent by the early 2000s.^{4,5} This trend drained the state's resources and created inefficiencies within the state justice system.⁶

During the same time, the state's correctional education system was becoming more formalized. The Ohio Central School System (OCSS) was chartered in 1973, and shortly after inmates were eligible for Pell grants and state grants to attend college, vocational programming expanded, and basic education became compulsory. Over time, OCSS shifted its policies and investments away from comprehensive educational programming to job training, while also eliminating federal and state grants for college for prisoners⁷. The recidivism reducing benefits of correctional education remained but aligning education and training pathways was less central to the core of a comprehensive reform strategy. Because incarcerated people experience educational disparities—and the social and economic implications of those disparities—prior to incarceration, under prioritizing education as a core feature of rehabilitation and reform can further inhibit successful re-entry.⁸

Recognizing these challenges, the Ohio Department of Rehabilitation and Correction (ODRC) convened a steering committee to review its internal and cross-system operations to identify and resolve challenges that impeded successful reentry. With the goal of reducing recidivism, the committee culminated its work in 2002 by producing a report, *The Ohio Plan for Productive Offender Reentry and Recidivism Reduction*.⁹ The report laid out 44 recommendations, including several focused specifically on education, training, and job readiness, with an emphasis on strengthening the continuum of those opportunities upon release. The plan recommended:

- Thorough pre-release planning to ensure inmates have critical supports and employability skills;
- Comprehensive, interdisciplinary pre-release programming;
- Establishment of Reentry Resource Centers in institutions;
- Implementation of a Career Exploration Program at all institutions to assist inmates in making decisions about education, training, and employment; and
- Implementation of new career-focused curriculums, job marketing strategies, apprenticeship programming, post-release education and training follow-up protocols, and improvements to post-release data collection.

The plan also emphasized the importance of interagency and cross-system collaboration to support reentry, beginning at the time of sentencing and running through the time leading to and following release. The state especially emphasized this in its system of community supervision.

Notably, just one year prior to the 2002 *Ohio Plan*, the state was part of a national study on the effects of correctional education on recidivism, which found strong, significant correlations between participation in correctional education and recidivism reduction.¹⁰ While the study also found positive employment outcomes, it did not capture wage outcomes for Ohio. The study's implications inferred the need for robust programming and solid state investment, a theme echoed in the *Ohio Plan*, but with a stronger focus on job training through career and technical education. This focus also aligned with the state's major shift in funding and programming in the prior decade. Following the federal 1994 ban on Pell grants for incarcerated individuals, Ohio eliminated state financial aid for incarcerated students and redefined its model for higher education, and inmates were no longer eligible to receive college degrees by 1997.¹¹

While various analyses in the following years noted some shifts in reentry outcomes, stubborn challenges remained. Although the *Ohio Plan's* recommendations marked a shift in back-end reform, the focus on front-end reform was less central.

From 2005 to 2008, Ohio's prison population grew by 16 percent to a record level that exceeded maximum capacity by 30 percent, which put the state on a trajectory to having the nation's fourth-largest prison population by 2015.^{12,13} The state also continued to have racially disparate incarceration rates.¹⁴ In addition, state spending on corrections grew rapidly as a result. The unsustainable costs created a sense of urgency across state levels of governance, prompting an assessment of state justice policies and reinvestment strategies aimed at reducing costs and improving public safety.

In 2008, Ohio commissioned the Council of State Governments and the Public Safety Performance Project at the Pew Center on the States to provide research and technical assistance on a comprehensive state criminal justice reinvestment framework. This policy framework emphasized diversion and community-based alternatives, cost reduction strategies, and discretionary sentencing, much of which was codified in 2011 by House Bill 86, the state's justice reinvestment legislation.^{15,16} However, because of persistent implementation challenges, the state has achieved few changes, spurring another overhaul of Ohio's justice reinvestment policies.¹⁷

Nonetheless, efforts to provide meaningful education and training opportunities to Ohio's inmates continue to gain traction as a reform strategy.

Reform efforts

Efforts in correctional education

As Ohio lawmakers sought reform strategies to reduce prison crowding and corrections spending, ODRC was also investing in efforts to increase the efficiency and effectiveness of its education programs as part of a broader reentry strategy. Those efforts included embedding education into the state's diversion programs and community-based alternatives through the Community Corrections Act. In 2015, over 7,000 individuals were housed in a Community-Based Correctional Facility (CBCF) where 81 percent completed community-based correctional programs. Fifty-four percent received employment assistance, 34 percent received academic training, and 16 percent received vocational training.¹⁸ The state attributed part of its reduction in recidivism to investments in these alternatives and their programming. In 2010, ODRC contracted with the Center for Criminal Justice Research at the University of Cincinnati to evaluate Ohio's prison programs and measure their impact on reentry, with an emphasis on misconduct and recidivism effects. The comprehensive study examined data from over 92,000 men admitted to Ohio prisons between January 2008 and June 2012 and found that completing vocational training and apprenticeship programs, GEDs, or college classes at any point during incarceration correlated with lower rates of recidivism within three years of release. When looking at three-year recidivism, the study reported:

- Individuals who completed vocational training or apprenticeship programs recidivated 4.2 percent less than those who had not.
- Individuals completing college courses recidivated 5.6 percent less than those who had not.
- Individuals who completed their GEDs recidivated 6.1 percent less than those who had not.¹⁹

These results further solidified the value of correctional education. Likewise, the state continued to invest in career and technical education in keeping with its focus on job training, while eliminating many traditional postsecondary programs due to reduced funding and partnerships.²⁰ However, postsecondary courses and pathways, as well as technology integration, continue to gain relevance and traction in prison education reform conversations. Ohio remains a pioneer on the latter, while the former remains vocationally tailored through partnerships with institutions. The recent introduction of the federal Second Chance Pell Pilot Initiative has opened up more traditional academic higher education options to inmates at some facilities. While inmates have a vast spectrum of education needs, the returns to postsecondary education access for prisoners are notably among the strongest and create benefits for individuals, public safety, and the economy.²¹

Technology in Ohio Prisons

Ohio is a pioneer in its efforts to bridge the technology gap in correctional education. For security reasons, inmates in prisons across the country are restricted from internet access, and consequently, modern technological learning tools. However, a 21st century economy makes it impossible to function or find employment without technological literacy. Recognizing this, Ohio began providing restricted internet access to inmates in 2005. Since that time, distance learning and online resources have grown to include library access, secondary education options, virtual apprenticeships, and job search capabilities with Offender Network for Employment to STOP Recidivism (O.N.E.-STOPs). In 2013, ODRC began allowing students to use tablet technology, another expansion of technology capabilities for learning and instruction. This technology is central in the state's Second Chance Pell sites, a partnership between 11 Ohio correctional facilities and Ashland University, a distance education provider.

Efforts to strengthen employment opportunity

Alongside the attention to correctional education, the state made efforts to bridge silos across systems that impact post-release employment and training as part of collaborative reform efforts throughout the Ohio correctional system.²² In 2012, ODRC, the Ohio Department of Job and Family Services (ODJFS), and local workforce development partners created the Offender Network for Employment to STOP Recidivism (O.N.E.-STOP) that helps currently incarcerated individuals find employment upon release. The O.N.E.-STOPs inside the facilities replicate the services of Ohio Means Jobs Centers and provide job search workshops, resources, tools, and assistance with obtaining Ohio Medicaid or health care insurance information prior to release. Ohio established the first O.N.E.-STOP in 2012 at Trumbull Correctional Institution, with eight more sites created since then. That same year, Ohio passed Senate Bill 337, creating a Certificate of Qualification for Employment (CQE) that allows people with a previous felony or misdemeanor conviction to apply to the court to lift the collateral sanction barring them from being considered for employment in a particular field.²³

Second Chance Pell in Ohio²⁴

In 2016, the U.S. Department of Education selected Ashland University as one of 67 Second Chance Pell (SCP) experimental sites. The pilot extends eligibility for Pell grants to over 12,000 inmates at 100 prisons nationwide. Through Ashland University, 1,040 students at 11 correctional facilities in Ohio are eligible for Pell funds to complete certificate and degree programs. Incarcerated students are eligible if they have a high school diploma or its equivalent and are within five years of release. Individuals complete their courses through a tablet-based program that mirrors the online program students participate in outside of the correctional setting.

Although Ashland University provides advanced job training courses and certificates to inmates through state funding, SCP expanded program offerings and has allowed eligible students to obtain associate's and bachelor's degrees. The program offers an Associate of Arts degree in General Studies, a Bachelor of Arts degree in Communication and a Bachelor of Science in Multidisciplinary Studies. Each facility has an Ashland site director who meets with students weekly, beginning at admission and continuing to graduation or release. The site director assists students with FAFSA filing, academic advisement, and remedial assistance. In the two years since the program started, 181 students have graduated with degrees (127 students are expected to graduate this summer) and over 300 students are currently enrolled.

Since students can complete the program online from any location, the tablet-based programming may make it easier to continue their studies after they are released. As students prepare for release, the site director connects them with the resources needed to continue their courses post-release. In addition, Ashland University offers discounted tuition to students returning to society who wish to continue their degrees if they have completed at least 6 credits with a 2.0 GPA. Because the discounted tuition is offered at the same rate as Pell grants, students can continue their courses at no cost if they remain eligible for Pell.

Using federal support

In FY2018, the legislature appropriated a budget of \$32,581,211 for OCSS—an 8.2 percent increase from FY2017. The Ohio Department of Education also appropriated \$4,725,000 to OCSS in FY2018 to support institutional education services. ODRC secured \$1,985,000 in federal grants that support education, criminal justice, and food and nutrition assistance.²⁴ ODRC has consistently used federal resources through the Second Chance Act and other pass through grants from the U.S. Department of Justice to support targeted and comprehensive reentry initiatives, as well as pass through resources from the U.S. Department of Education to supplement secondary, adult, and career and technical education for youth and adults.²⁵ Moreover, the state is funding education and training for youth and adults through its Unified and Combined Workforce Innovation and Opportunity Act (WIOA) plan, which was most recently modified in 2018.²⁶ In addition, Ohio hosts the federal Second Chance Pell pilot initiative at 11 correctional institutions across the state, an experimental effort to restore Pell grant eligibility to incarcerated individuals.

Reform progress and next steps

Tough challenges remain across many aspects of Ohio's criminal justice system. The state's acknowledgement of those challenges offers promise for reform and the opportunity for increased investment in education and training as a reform and reentry strategy. Notable among the state's measurable successes and ongoing improvements that further inform that strategy include the following.

Measurable progress and outcomes

- In FY 2016, about half of the inmate population (26,320 students of the total population of 51,001) were enrolled in OCSS educational courses (with 38,254 students participating in any educational program). The department awarded 4,075 recognized secondary or postsecondary credentials in 2016. The types of credentials earned by students were:
 - 1,358 Advanced Job Training Certificates;
 - o 1,080 Career-Technical Certificates;
 - o 906 GED Diplomas;
 - o 701 Apprenticeship Certificates; and
 - o 30 High School Diplomas.

In addition, students earned over 10,000 other certificates for interim progress. ²⁷

- The state made increases in its correctional education investment, growing from 10,514 students in educational coursework in 2010 to 26,320 in 2016—and from 17,246 students participating in any correctional education program in 2010 to 38,254 in 2016.²⁸
- As of September 2016, over 15,000 formerly incarcerated individuals accessed O.N.E.-STOP services, a key resource to strengthen the transition from incarceration to reentry through connections to employment and robust stabilizing supports.²⁹

- As of January 2017, the state approved 588 CQE applications, lifting the collateral sanction that bars people with felony convictions from being considered for employment in a particular field. There were over 1,200 petitions submitted for review, with more than 1,500 petitions registered but not submitted.³⁰
- In 2015, Ohio passed the Fair Chance Hiring Act, which is "ban the box" legislation that made it unlawful to ask about criminal history on public-sector job applications until the final stages of the hiring process after the employer has formed an unbiased impression of the applicant.³¹ The bill was enacted in 2016 and provides greater access to approximately 50,000 additional job opportunities annually.³² In 2017, Ohio Senate Bill 49 was introduced to expand the same provision to the state's private sector.³³

Ongoing improvements

- The state continues to expand its use of innovative technology through tablets and distance learning, along with expanding apprenticeships and connections to employers through O.N.E.-STOP. Ohio currently offers 50 apprenticeship occupations to inmates and is continuing to monitor and add apprenticeship programs tied to labor market needs.
- Due to reforms and reductions in recidivism, Ohio has succeeded in reducing its number of
 inmates below 50,000 for the first time in four years.³⁴ In 2000, the state's three-year recidivism rate
 was 39 percent and had dropped by 10 percent by 2012.³⁵ National studies have shown that
 formerly incarcerated people with the best outcomes had completed some form of correctional
 education.³⁶ Despite these gains, research is needed to understand and address the persistent
 issues that lead to recidivism.
- Even with the ongoing improvements of community-based alternatives, racial disparities remain a persistent challenge. While the ODRC attributes some of the reduction in recidivism to investments in community corrections programs, racial disparities remain among offenders afforded that option. In FY15, 74 percent of people in CBCFs were white and 23 percent were Black, while individuals serving time in Ohio prisons were 46 percent Black and 50 percent white. Furthermore, 11,765 people participated in prison diversion programs through the Ohio Community Corrections Act in FY15, 60 percent of whom were white and 37 percent Black.³⁷

Future considerations

 Ohio's shift in offering advanced job training was done to promote job placement upon release; however, this shift has eliminated nearly all postsecondary offerings to incarcerated individuals. Postsecondary institutions in Ohio are often responsible for providing the instruction for certificates, yet inmates are not eligible to receive degrees outside of Second Chance Pell. This limits the educational opportunities for those in prison and may contribute to racial and socioeconomic inequities in educational attainment. Research shows that Blacks and Latinos are more likely to report workforce certificates as their highest level of educational attainment than whites. Similarly, certificate holders often come from families with low-to-moderate incomes.³⁸

Because low-income and Black and Latino individuals are overrepresented in the justice system largely due to systematic bias in our justice system— limiting educational opportunities for a target population can perpetuate these disparities.³⁹ Research has also proven that postsecondary prison programs have positive individual and community benefits during and after incarceration. To help realize the full potential of returning citizens, Ohio should incorporate access to postsecondary education and statewide articulation agreements in the state's reentry model.

Despite some exceptions by offense and location, Ohio has seen a reduction in overall crime, although the prison population has not decreased as rapidly. This is partially due to long sentences, disparate impacts of opioids, concentrated areas of crime, and probation violations. The latter issue has been part of an ongoing challenge to reform the parole system, including a recent effort to limit prison sentences for nonviolent parole violations, a frequent driver of recidivism.⁴⁰

On February 28, 2018, the Ohio Senate unanimously passed Senate Bill 66, which would eliminate prison sentences for technical parole violations, broaden diversion alternatives, and expand expungement for nonviolent offenders.⁴¹ If passed, the law would help decrease incarceration and support successful reentry, thus removing another disruption to education and employment opportunities that can also be hindered by technical violations.

Looking ahead

Criminal justice reform in Ohio has been a mix of successes and lessons learned. However, state leaders' collective interest in reform offers promise for continuous improvement, as does their interest in prioritizing investments in alternatives, education, and employment. Despite persistent broader challenges and disparities, the state is making important progress toward larger improvements through its more coordinated cross-system focus on strengthening education and training opportunities during and after incarceration. Recognizing the potential and critical role of correctional education in the push to reform, rehabilitate, and promote reentry success is a critical step. CLASP's recommendations uplift this approach, and the work taking place across Ohio offers some strong models for innovation and implementation for other states.⁴²

CLASP recommendations

Actions at the federal level

- Congress should fully reinstate Pell grant eligibility for incarcerated people. The 1994 ban on Pell Grants, which amounted to less than 1 percent of the Pell budget at the time, essentially removed access to postsecondary education for those in prison.⁴³ Rigorous research has proven the effectiveness of postsecondary access for prisoners, which offers a return on investment for both inmates and society as a whole.
- Federal policymakers should increase overall funding—and current funding ceilings—for adult education and career and technical education through the Adult Education and Family Literacy Act (AELFA—funded under Title II of the WIOA) and the Carl D. Perkins Career and Technical Education Act. Given the large number of prisoners with insufficient reading, math, and problem-solving skills, more investments in these educational supports are urgently needed. Although states are allowed to dedicate set-asides for correctional education under both of these federal programs, many states are underutilizing even these modest existing resources. States should be fully informed about these funds and encouraged to use them.
- Formula grants to states under Title I of WIOA should be fully funded at the levels Congress authorized in its nearly unanimous bipartisan vote to pass the law in 2014. States and local areas should be encouraged to target these funds to individuals facing significant barriers to employment, including justice-involved youth and adults. Recent increases to funding levels should continue to grow and match need.
- Federal discretionary grants administered through the U.S. Departments of Education, Labor, and Justice should continue to be funded to support best practices, spur innovation, and scale effective models in states and localities. These grants include:
 - Reentry Employment Opportunities (REO) grants to support testing and implementation of successful reentry training models;
 - The Reentry Project grant program to strengthen access to opportunities for justiceinvolved youth and adults in high-poverty communities through innovative, comprehensive reentry programming;
 - Second Chance Act (SCA) grants to help returning citizens safely and successfully reintegrate into the community; and
 - Improved Reentry Grants (IRE) to support the continuum of education and training opportunities between prison and community-based education.
- Congress should reauthorize the bipartisan Second Chance Act to continue supporting this work in communities across the country.

- The federal government should promote reentry education and training opportunities by building up evidence and providing guidance to reduce ambiguity around federal policies and resources. The collaborative effort of the Federal Interagency Reentry Council was a model for this type of comprehensive administrative effort and should continue under the newly formed Federal Interagency Council on Crime Prevention and Improving Reentry.
- Federal policymakers should recognize the complexity of criminal justice issues, as well as the human and economic toll on states, cities, communities, families, and individuals. By considering the collateral consequences of incarceration and reentry, federal policy can be carefully crafted to reduce unintended consequences of other policies that may impair education and training opportunities and overall economic mobility of people involved with the criminal justice system. Policymakers should use this lens when considering legislation on issues as varied as health care, infrastructure, employment, sentencing reform, housing, public benefits, and child support enforcement, among others.

Actions at the state level

- Because the overwhelming majority of corrections spending is at the state level, state policymakers have a tremendous opportunity to implement helpful reforms. States should improve correctional education to support the continued training and labor market success of inmates, the vast majority of whom will eventually return to society and need the tools to succeed in the labor market. Even amid tightening state budgets and other uncertainties, states should maintain support for correctional education and seek to braid funding efficiently, while investing in and scaling best practices.
- Too often, state data on correctional education funding are not transparent, making it difficult to track and evaluate funding streams and programs. States should publish clear and specific correctional education budgets—including information on how much funding is dedicated to correctional education and which types of programs are offered—to help policymakers, other decision makers, and advocates monitor and measure their approaches. By tracking the accessibility of their programs and the outcomes of participating inmates, states can inform the success of correctional education programs and provide insight to other states.
- States should collaborate across education, workforce, and criminal justice silos to ensure effective access, delivery, and continuity of education and training during and after incarceration. Recognizing each as parts of a whole that must work together through partnerships and policy coordination helps to limit systemic barriers to education and training.

- State-funded financial aid for postsecondary education should be equitable and accessible—and free from punitive policies. Postsecondary institutions can and should play a key role in educating incarcerated and returning citizens, and individuals with prior criminal offenses should not receive additional, trajectory-defining punishments as a result of restricted access to state financial aid.
- Experts have identified more than 40,000 collateral consequences at the state and federal level that a criminal conviction can have on employment and other opportunities for formerly incarcerated individuals.⁴⁴ For example, state occupational licensing rules can completely undermine the success of correctional education, thus dashing hopes and wasting time and money by training people for jobs from which former felons are legally barred. Where and how people can legally and safely contribute to the economy and their own wellbeing should not be limited by debts already paid to society.

Acknowledgements

This brief was funded by the Lumina Foundation. We thank the foundation for its support but acknowledge that the ideas presented in this report are those of the authors alone and do not necessarily reflect the opinions of the foundation.

We offer special thanks to Terrell Blount of the Vera Institute of Justice and Denise Justice, Jerry McGlone and Todd Marshall of Ashland University, all of whom provided input throughout the development of this report.

Endnotes

¹ Duy Pham and Wayne Taliaferro, *Reconnecting Justice: Lessons Learned and the Agenda Ahead*, Center for Law and Social Policy, 2017. http://www.clasp.org/resources-and-publications/publication-1/Reconnecting-Justice-Lessons-Learned-and-the-Agenda-Ahead.pdf.

² Lois M. Davis, Robert Bozick, Jennifer L. Steele, et al, Evaluating the Effectiveness of Correctional Education: A MetaAnalysis of Programs That Provide Education to Incarcerated Adults, The RAND Corporation, 2013,

https://www.rand.org/content/dam/rand/pubs/research_reports/RR200/RR266/RAND_RR266.pdf. ³ "Ohio Profile," Prison Policy Initiative, https://www.prisonpolicy.org/profiles/OH.html.

⁴ "Key Recidivism information for 2007 DRC releases," Ohio Department of Rehabilitation and Correction, 2010, http://www.drc.ohio.gov/Portals/0/Reentry/Reports/Recidivism/Key%20Recidivism%20Information%20 CY2007.pdf?ver=2016-10-04-123518-450.

⁵ Bureau of Research and Evaluation, *Recidivism Update – 2016*, Ohio Department of Rehabilitation and Correction, May 2017,

http://www.drc.ohio.gov/Portals/0/Reentry/Reports/Key%20Recidivism%20Info/Recidivism%20Report% 202016%20Final.pdf?ver=2017-05-30-131308-220.

⁶ *The Ohio Plan For Productive Offender Reentry and Recidivism Reduction*, Ohio Department of Rehabilitation and Correction, July 2002,

http://www.pbpp.pa.gov/research_statistics/Documents/The%20Ohio%20Plan%20for%20Productive%20Offender%20Reentry.pdf.

⁷ "OCSS History," Ohio Department of Rehabilitation and Correction, http://www.drc.ohio.gov/ocss/history.
 ⁸ "OCSS Overview," Ohio Department of Rehabilitation and Correction,

http://www.drc.ohio.gov/ocss/overview.

⁹ *The Ohio Plan For Productive Offender Reentry and Recidivism Reduction*, Ohio Department of Rehabilitation and Correction, July 2002,

http://www.pbpp.pa.gov/research_statistics/Documents/The%20Ohio%20Plan%20for%20Productive%20Offender%20Reentry.pdf.

¹⁰ Stephen Steurer, Linda Smith and Tracy Alice, *OCE/CEA Three State Recidivism Study*, Correctional Education Assosiation, Office of Vocational and Adult Education, September 2001, https://www.gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/ERIC-

ED465886/pdf/ERIC-ED465886.pdf.

¹¹ "OCSS History," Ohio Department of Rehabilitation and Correction, http://www.drc.ohio.gov/ocss/history. ¹² Justice Reinvestment in Ohio, Council of State Governments Justice Center, December 2009,

https://csgjusticecenter.org/wp-content/uploads/2012/12/JR_Ohio_Overview_Final.pdf.

¹³ Justice Reinvestment in Ohio, Council of State Governments Justice Center, November 2017,

https://csgjusticecenter.org/wp-content/uploads/2017/11/JR_Ohio.pdf.

¹⁴ "Racial and ethnic disparities in prisons and jails in Ohio, Prison Policy Initiative,

https://www.prisonpolicy.org/graphs/disparities2010/OH_racial_disparities_2010.html.

¹⁵ Justice Reinvestment in Ohio, Council of State Governments Justice Center, February 2011,

https://csgjusticecenter.org/wp-content/uploads/2012/12/JR_Ohio_Policy_Framework.pdf.

¹⁶ David Diroll, H.B. 86 Summary The 2011 Changes to Criminal and Juvenile Law, September 2011,

https://www.supremecourt.ohio.gov/Boards/Sentencing/resources/legSummaries/HB86Summary.pdf.

¹⁷ Matthew Mangino, "Ohio's Prison Population Rising," Council of State Governments Justice Center, July 2, 2016 **https://csgjusticecenter.org/jr/ohio/media-clips/ohios-prison-population-rising/.**

¹⁸ Bureau of Community Sanctions 2015 Annual Report, Ohio Department of Rehabilitation and Correction, 2016, http://www.drc.ohio.gov/Portals/0/Reentry/Reports/Community%20Sanctions/2015%20BCS%20Annual %20Report%20(final).pdf?ver=2016-11-14-151425-227.

¹⁹ Amanda Pompoco, John Wooldredge, Melissa Lugo, Carrie Sullivan and Edward Latessa, *Reducing Inmate Misconduct and Prison Returns with Facility Education Programs*, Criminology and Public Policy, May 2017, https://doi.org/10.1111/1745-9133.12290.

²⁰ Meagan Pant, Ohio expands prison education program to fill gap left by others, Dayton Daily News, November 10, 2013, https://www.correctionsone.com/facility-design-and-operation/articles/6581504-Ohio-expands-prison-education-program-to-fill-gap-left-by-others/.

²¹ Davis et al., 2013.

²² Justice Reinvestment in Ohio, Council of State Governments Justice Center

The Ohio Plan For Productive Offender Reentry and Recidivism Reduction, Ohio Department of Rehabilitation and Correction "Office of Criminal Justice Services Criminal Justice Plan," Ohio Office of Criminal Justice Services, June 2011, http://www.ocjs.ohio.gov/strategic_plan.stm.

²³ "Certificate of Qualification for Employment(CQE)," Ohio Department of Rehabilitation and Correction, http://www.drc.ohio.gov/cge.

http://www.drc.ohio.gov/cqe.

²⁴ Joseph Rogers, *LCS Analysis of Enacted Budget: Department of Rehabilitation and Correction*, Legislative Service Commission, September 2017,

https://www.lsc.ohio.gov/documents/budget/132/MainOperating/greenbook/DRC.PDF.

²⁵ "ODRC Grants," Ohio Department of Rehabilitation and Correction, http://www.drc.ohio.gov/grants.

²⁶ "Ohio's Combined State Plan: Better Coordination. Improved Delivery Of Service. Superior Results. ," Ohio Governor's Office of Workforce Transformation,

http://www.workforce.ohio.gov/Initiatives/Combined-State-Plan.

²⁷ Ohio Central School System 2016 Annual Report, Ohio Department of Rehabilitation and Correction, http://www.drc.ohio.gov/Portals/0/Reentry/Reports/OCSS%20Annual/2016.pdf?ver=2017-03-15-121744-730.

²⁸ Ohio Central School System 2010 Annual Report, Ohio Department of Rehabilitation and Correction, http://www.drc.ohio.gov/Portals/0/Reentry/Reports/OCSS%20Annual/2010.pdf?ver=2016-09-12-135007-850.

²⁹"Offender Network for Employment to STOP Recidivism (O.N.E.-STOP) Project," Ohio Department of Job and Family Services, http://jfs.ohio.gov/owd/Initiatives/OffenderNetworkForEmployment.stm.

³⁰ Ohio Judicial Conference, *Certificate of Qualification for Employment (CQE) 2016 Annual Review*, Ohio Department of Rehabilitation and Correction,

http://www.drc.ohio.gov/Portals/0/CQE/CQE%202016%20annual%20report%20.pdf?ver=2017-08-03-135537-943.

³¹ "HB 56 – Fair Hiring Act (2015-2016)," ACLU Ohio, http://www.acluohio.org/archives/legislation/2015-2016-hb-56.

³² "Fair Hiring," Ohio Justice and Policy Center, http://www.ohiojpc.org/what-we-do/policy/fair-hiring/.
 ³³ "Senate Bill 49," The Ohio Legislature 132nd General Assembly,

https://www.legislature.ohio.gov/legislation/legislation-summary?id=GA132-SB-49.

³⁴ Andrew Welsh-Huggins, "Ohio Prison Population Again Drops below 50,000 Inmates," Associated Press, December 20, 2017, https://www.usnews.com/news/best-states/ohio/articles/2017-12-20/ohio-prison-population-once-again-drops-below-50-000-inmates.

³⁵ "Key Recidivism Information," Ohio Department of Rehabilitation and Correction,

http://www.drc.ohio.gov/reports/recidivism.

³⁶ Pompoco et al., 2017.

³⁷ Bureau of Community Sanctions 2015 Annual Report, Ohio Department of Rehabilitation and Correction, 2016, http://www.drc.ohio.gov/Portals/0/Reentry/Reports/Community%20Sanctions/2015%20BCS%20Annual %20Report%20(final).pdf?ver=2016-11-14-151425-227.

³⁸ Anthony Carnevale, Stephen Rose, and Andrew Hanson, Certificates: Gateway to Gainful Employment and College Degrees, Georgetown Center on Education and the Workforce, 2012.

https://cew.georgetown.edu/cew-reports/certificates.

³⁹ Duy Pham and Wayne Taliaferro, *Reconnecting Justice: Lessons Learned and the Agenda Ahead*, Center for Law and Social Policy, 2017. http://www.clasp.org/resources-and-publications/publication-1/Reconnecting-Justice-Lessons-Learned-and-the-Agenda-Ahead.pdf.

⁴⁰ Justice Reinvestment in Ohio, Council of State Governments Justice Center.

⁴¹ "Senate Bill 66," The Ohio Legislature 132nd General Assembly,

https://www.legislature.ohio.gov/legislation/legislation-summary?id=GA132-SB-66.

⁴² Duy Pham and Wayne Taliaferro, *Reconnecting Justice: Lessons Learned and the Agenda Ahead*, Center for Law and Social Policy, 2017. http://www.clasp.org/resources-and-publications/publication-1/Reconnecting-Justice-Lessons-Learned-and-the-Agenda-Ahead.pdf.

⁴³ Ellen Wexler, "Prisoners to Get 'Second Chance Pell," Inside Higher Ed, 2016.

https://www.insidehighered.com/news/2016/06/24/us-expands-pell-grant-program-12000-prison. ⁴⁴ The Council Of State Governments Justice Center, "National Inventory of Collateral Consequences of

Conviction." 2016. https://niccc.csgjusticecenter.org/.